Sandy Town Council



 To:
All Members of Sandy Town Council
You are hereby summoned to attend a meeting of Sandy Town Council which will be held in the Council Chamber at 10, Cambridge Road, Sandy, Bedfordshire on Monday 19 September 2011 at 7.30pm for the purpose of transacting the following items of business.








Delia Shephard









Town Clerk 
7 September 2011

A G E N D A
	1
	Apologies for absence


	2
	Declaration of interests

To receive declarations of interests from members

(Members of the Council are invited to declare any personal or personal and prejudicial interests they may have in any items on the Agenda for this meeting, in accordance with the Council’s Code of Conduct for Members)

(a) Personal Interests

(b) Prejudicial Interests



	3
	Questions from Electors
To receive any questions from electors.  (Members are invited to submit questions to the Clerk in advance of the meeting where possible.)



	4
	Planning applications

To consider any planning applications submitted for comment including any late applications submitted for comment, see list attached.  (Plans will be on display in the Committee Room prior to the meeting and will be publicly notified on the STC noticeboard no later than 3 clear working days in advance of the meeting.)


	5
	Minutes of previous meeting
To consider the minutes of a meeting of Sandy Town Council held on 1 August 2011 and to approve them as a correct record of proceedings.


	6
	Newsletter
To consider a proposal from the Publishers of the Biggleswade Bulletin to produce a newsletter for Sandy with the possibility of incorporating news from Sandy Town Council.


	7
	Website
To consider the following proposals about the future of the Town Council website made at a meeting of the Finance & General Purposes Committee of Sandy Town Council on 15.8.2011:

1. A recommendation to Town Council that phase one of the development of the website should begin as soon as possible using the design approved by the Communications Sub-Committee as a template and provided by Verto.

2. A  recommendation  to Town Council that the following features should be added to the re-developed website by Verto:

· Calendar/What’s On (Cost £1980)

· Email marketing system/e newsletter delivery system for subscribers (£1490)

· Search section (£695)

· Planning Section (£995)

· Statistical Reporting (£95)

    and the costs should be funded from the Council’s Capital Account.


	8
	Re-deployable Camera

To consider proposals to redeploy the Council’s mobile CCTV camera and to adopt proposed guidelines for deployment of the mobile camera on this and future occasions (draft guidelines attached).


	9
	Staffing Matters
To receive a report from the Staffing Committee and to consider recommendations with regard to:

1. Town Clerk Probationary Period

2. Amendments to the existing Staff Training Budget for 2011-12



	10
11

	Sandy Railway Ticket Office

To receive a report and consider a response.

Mayoral Communications
To note the Mayor’s engagements.
Deputy Mayoral Communications
To note the Deputy Mayor’s engagements. 


	12
	Minutes of Committees
To receive minutes from the following committee meetings:
1. Audit Committee 13.6.2011
2. PP&OS Committee 18.7.2011 
3. F&GP Committee 15.8.2011
which have been circulated previously.



	13
	Town & Parish Council Annual Satisfaction Survey – Highways
To approve completion of the Annual Satisfaction Survey on behalf of Sandy Town Council (draft copy attached).


	14

	SEG Terms of Reference
To approve the Terms of Reference of Sandy Enhancement Group proposed by the Group at a meeting on 20th July 2011.


	15
	Sandy Sports and Leisure Centre

To receive a report from the Town Clerk on developments affecting the future of Sandy Sports and Leisure Centre.


	16
	Reports from Representatives

1. To receive a report from any Central Bedfordshire Councillors present on any matter relevant to Sandy

2. To receive reports from Council representatives on outside bodies  



	17
	Finance

a) To approve the accounts for payment (a list of receipts and payments for the period will be on display in the committee room prior to the meeting).

b) To approve a recommendation from the Planning Parks and Open Spaces Committee on 5 September 2011 to purchase 10 additional key fobs for the Jenkins Pavilion at a total cost of £169.66 to be funded from the contingency fund.

c) To receive and consider a financial report on income/expenditure against budget for the year to date 2011/12.


	18
	Press Release


Information supporting Agenda Items

Meeting of Town Council 19 September 2011

	4
	Planning Applications

At the time of writing no planning applications for consideration had been received.  Details of any planning applications received up to 3 clear relevant days before the meeting will be notified to members and posted with the agenda on the Town Council noticeboard.



	5
	Minutes of Town Council Meeting
The minutes of the meeting held on 1 August 2011 have been circulated previously.


	6
	Newsletter
Sandy Town Council has been approached by Martin Quince, editor and publisher of the Biggleswade Bulletin and of Kempston Calling and the Rushden Reporter.   These are local publications, produced in A4 in colour and distributed to every dwelling within their parishes.  The publications are funded by advertising revenue.  The Kempston and Biggleswade magazines contain a one page advertisement from the local Town Council.  It is proposed to extend production of the Biggleswade Bulletin to include Sandy and Sandy Town Council is invited to purchase advertising in this publication.  This proposal could be considered as an alternative to producing the Town Council’s own newsletter or could be used alongside some in-house newsletter production.  Reports from Kempston and Biggleswade Town Council Clerks suggest that local experience with the publishers have been good.
Mr Quince writes:

“It is our intention to publish an edition of Biggleswade Bulletin in Sandy, we envisage the front page title would change to Sandy Bulletin and there would be a number of other pages that would be available to be changed within the body of the magazine, which we may or may not change depending on editorial decisions.

Our proposition to you is as follows:

You to take a page advert every month booked for the year at the net rate of £238 + VAT. This would enable Sandy Town Council to get their message across every month to all households in Sandy in a cost effective manner. The page would be page 4.

We would employ a specialist delivery company (which already deliver other magazines for us) to reach the 4400+ homes in Sandy.”

Mr Quince will attend the meeting to answer questions from members.

Current annual budget for newsletter publication is: £7,350 (based on 4 newsletters and one annual report, some income is derived from advertising in the annual report).


	7
	Website
The future of the Town Council website was discussed at a meeting of the Communications Sub-Committee and at a meeting of F&GP committee on 15.8.2011 when a full report was made available.


	8
	Re-deployable CCTV Camera
At the end of the last financial year Sandy Town Council entered into a lease agreement with Hertfordshire CCTV for one re-deployable CCTV camera currently positioned in Cauldwell Court near Winchester Road. At the time the Town Council did not adopt procedures or guidelines for redeployment of the camera and the clerk has prepared draft guidelines (based on good practice, advice from Hertfordshire CCTV and the experience of neighbouring councils) for members’ consideration.

Since original deployment the antisocial behaviour problems associated with the original site have reduced significantly.  Consequently the clerk contacted the council’s CCTV manager and the local safer neighbourhood policing team to explore the redeployment of the mobile camera in order to deter anti-social behaviour in other parts of the town. It is sometimes possible to re-deploy a mobile camera to existing lamp columns at minimal cost.  Having consulted with the police Hertfordshire CCTV suggest that if the camera is re-deployed the most appropriate current hot-spot would be at Winchester Road (specific details of the location are available from the Clerk) but this would necessitate repair of an unused column and installation of a new power supply by Central Bedfordshire Council at a cost of £1,295.21 which would be funded by Sandy Town Council. (The column is not needed for street lighting and may be removed by CBC.)  An alternative second location is in Engayne Avenue and a site survey was to be conducted on Monday 5 September at this location.  At the time of writing the survey report is not yet available, further information will be presented at the meeting, but it is hoped that the costs for this redeployment would be considerably less.  
 Members are asked to consider: 
1. Adoption of the re-deployment procedural guidelines attached for future use by Sandy Town Council should re-deployment be considered at any stage.
2. Whether to re-deploy the camera at this time and if so to which site (ie Winchester Road, Sandy or Engayne Avenue).



	9
	Staffing Matters
A meeting of the Staffing Committee will be held on 12 September 2011.  At the time of writing the decisions of this meeting are unknown but it is anticipated that Council will be asked to receive and  consider recommendations in respect of:

1. The Town Clerk’s contract

2. Amendments to staff training budget 2011-12


	10

11

	Sandy Railway Ticket Office

Report to follow.
Mayoral Communications
9.8.11 
Hosted the Summer Indian Charity Dinner at The



Ghandi attended by local civic leaders and councillors. 

24.8.11 Spoke on Three Counties Radio and appeared on BBC



Look East to respond to the news that CBC were



extending the contract for the Sandy Sports Centre

8.9.11 
With Mr Sutton attended the St John Ambulance Reception



at Oakley.

9.9.11 Attended the Mayor of Godmanchester’s Charity Quiz Night



with Mr Sutton at Queen Elizabeth School Hall,



Godmanchester.


12.9.11

Attended with Mr Sutton the Mayor of Ampthill’s Charity



Italian Dinner at Donatello’s Italian Restaurant, Ampthill.

14.9.11 
With Mr D Sutton attended the Beds Fire Service Awards



Presentation evening at The Addison Centre, Kempston.
Deputy Mayoral Communications
16.8.11 Attended the Youth Swimming Scheme at Sandye Place 



Academy.

20.8.11 Presented the awards at the Awards Ceremony for the Best



Kept Competitions on behalf of the Sandy Enhancement



Group held at Sandye Place Academy. 

	13
	Town And Parish Council Annual Satisfaction Survey – Highways
A draft completed annual satisfaction survey is attached.  Members are asked to approve/amend the survey prior to submission to Central Bedfordshire Council.


	14

	SEG Terms of Reference
At a meeting on 20 July 2011 Sandy Enhancement Group agreed a set of Terms of Reference which members are asked to consider and adopt.  Members should note that the TOR imply that Sandy Enhancement Group is an independent body of Sandy Town Council and not a committee or working group of the Council, although the terms of reference refer to nomination of four members of Town Council and the services of the minutes secretary (currently a staff member of Sandy Town Council).    
SANDY ENHANCEMENT GROUP

TERMS OF REFERENCE

1. TITLE

The name of the Group shall be: 

SANDY ENHANCEMENT GROUP.

2. PURPOSE

· To provide a forum to discuss issues of concern about the appearance of the Town.

· To organise initiatives to physically improve the appearance of the Town in both specific locations and in general.

· To apply for grants from outside bodies.

3. MEMBERSHIP

· The Town Council will nominate four of its number to serve on the Group.

· If none of the above is a member of the higher authority, Central Bedfordshire Council shall be asked to nominate a local ward member.

· Local self-nominating residents up to a maximum of eight.

· The Chamber of Trade shall be asked to nominate a member.

· A quorum of five members must be present before a meeting can proceed.  

4. THE 
MINUTE SECRETARY

The Minute Secretary’s role is to prepare agendas, write and distribute minutes and to provide administrative support for the Group. 

5. FUNCTIONS

The Group will seek to achieve its purpose by:

· Promoting competitions within the Town which enthuse and motivate its residents and enhance their section of the community.

· Advising the Town Council on the annual bedding plant programme colour scheme.

· To undertake and maintain schemes to enhance the appearance of the Town with the approval and support of the Town Council.

· To sponsor a photographic competition at the annual Horticultural Show on the theme of Present Day, Sandy.

· To lobby the Town Council about improvements that could be made to the appearance of the Town.

· To enter regional competitions like Anglia in Bloom if the current Group feels it is desirable.

6.  CONDUCT OF THE GROUP’S MEETINGS

All meetings shall be conducted in a formal manner with minutes taken and approved, resolutions and/or recommendations made and proper financial accounting procedures followed.



	15
	Sandy Sports and Leisure Centre

Members will be aware that Press Releases were issued by Central Bedfordshire Council and Sandy Town Council following the decision of the Executive Committee of Central Bedfordshire Council on 23 August 2011 to keep Sandy Sports and Leisure Centre open until at least March 2013.  CBC plans to develop a strategic approach to leisure provision within the area in the context of which the longer term future of Sandy Leisure Centre will be decided. Meanwhile Stevenage Leisure Ltd will continue to manage the centre.  The chairman of the Sandy Town Council Leisure Centre working group and the clerk are leading negotiations with CBC to explore a trial of booking/management of the Jenkins Pavilion (including the Council’s obligations under the Football Foundation funding agreement) and sports pitches by Stevenage Leisure Ltd during the financial year 2012-13.  A meeting of the working group is scheduled to take place at a date to be agreed following the stakeholders meeting to be held by Central Bedfordshire Council on Wednesday 7 September 2011.  A report from the Clerk on the outcome of the stakeholders meeting will be made available as soon as practical.
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